NASSAU COMMUNITY COLLEGE
Garden City, New York

BOARD OF TRUSTEES’ MINUTES
Meeting of June 27, 2017

The six hundred-eighth meeting of the Board of Trustees was held on Tuesday, June 27, 2017 on the
eleventh floor of the Administrative Tower.

The meeting was called to order by Chair Gardyn at 6:50 p.m. followed by a salute to the flag.

Present: Jorge L. Gardyn, Chair
Kathy Weiss, Vice Chair
Edward W. Powers, Secretary;
Anthony W. Comachio, John A. DeGrace, Linda H. Green
Wanda H. Jackson, Donna M. Tuman, Thérése Russell, Student Trustee.

Also in attendance: President Keen

Chair Gardyn requested a motion that pursuant to Section 105 of the Open Meetings Law of the State of New
York, the Board of Trustees shall enter Executive Session for the following purposes: 1) to discuss matters
relating to negotiations involving the Nassau Community College Administrators Association; 2) to discuss
matters relating to negotiations involving the NCCFT; and 3) of reviewing the medical, financial, credit or
employment history of a particular person or corporation, or matters leading to the appointment,
employment, promotion, demotion, discipline, suspension, dismissal or removal of a particular person or
corporation. Trustee Weiss moved the motion; seconded by Trustee Cornachio. Motion carried 9-0.

Chair Gardyn resumed the open meeting at 8:35 p.m.

Present: Jorge L. Gardyn, Chair
Kathy Weiss, Vice Chair
Edward W. Powers, Secretary;
Anthony W. Cornachio, John A. DeGrace, Linda H. Green
Wanda H. Jackson, Donna M. Tuman, Thérése Russell, Student Trustee.

Also in attendance: President Keen

Approval of Minutes

Chair Gardyn requested a motion to approve the minutes of May 9, 2017. Trustee Weiss moved the motion;
seconded by Trustee Green. Motion carried 7-0-2 (Jackson, Tuman).

1 Trustee Weiss introduced the following resolution:

RESOLVED, THAT THE PENDING COLLEGE PROCUREMENT AGREEMENT WITH
BRAILSFORD & DUNLAVE IN THE AMOUNT OF $132,540.00 AS REQUESTED BY VP
MUSCARELLA OF FACILITIES MANAGEMENT IS APPROVED BY THE NASSAU COMMUNITY
COLLEGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES. (FUNDING SOURCE: CAPITAL PROJECT).

Chair Gardyn requested a motion to consider this item. Trustee Green moved the motion; seconded by
Trustee DeGrace. Motion carried 8 - 1 (Weiss). Trustee Weiss voiced her concerns during the Finance

Committee meeting.



Minutes of the Board of Trustees Meeting of June 27, 2017 Page 2

2. Trustee DeGrace introduced the following resolution:

RESOLVED, THAT THE PENDING COLLEGE PROCUREMENT AGREEMENT WITH
FISHER DEVELOPMENT STRATEGIES IN THE AMOUNT OF $60,000.00 AS REQUESTED BY THE
ASSISTANT TO THE PRESIDENT FOR GOVERNMENTAL AND MEDIA RELATIONS MURRAY OF
THE MARKETING AND COMMUNICATIONS DEPARTMENT IS APPROVED BY THE NASSAU
COMMUNITY COLLEGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES. (FUNDING SOURCE: OPERATING BUDGET).

Chair Gardyn requested a motion to consider this item. Trustee Powers moved the motion; seconded by
Trustee Green. Motion carried 8-1 (Weiss). Trustee Weiss voiced her concerns during the Finance
Committee meeting that she would like to see evidence of this expenditure.

3. Trustee Green introduced the following resolution:

RESOLVED, THAT THE NASSAU COMMUNITY COLLEGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES
ACCEPTS THE DONATION OF TWENTY-FIVE (25) CISCO ROUTERS FROM THE FIRST
NATIONAL BANK OF LONG ISLAND AND EXPRESSES THEIR APPRECIATION FOR THIS GIFT.

Chair Gardyn requested a motion to consider this item. Trustee Weiss moved the motion; seconded by
Trustee Powers. Motion carried 9-0.

4, Trustee Jackson introduced the following resolution:

RESOLVED, THAT THE NASSAU COMMUNITY COLLEGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES
ACCEPTS THE DONATION OF FABRIC FROM SWIMWEAR ANYWHERE INC.

Chair Gardyn requested a motion to consider this item. Trustee Weiss moved the motion; seconded by
Trustee Cornachio. Motion carried 9-0.

3, Trustee Tuman introduced the following resolution:

BE IT RESOLVED, THE NASSAU COMMUNITY COLLEGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES
AUTHORIZES THE INCREASE IN THE HOURLY RATE OF PAY FOR NASSAU COMMUNITY
COLLEGE STUDENT AIDES AND FEDERAL WORK STUDY EMPLOYEES FROM §10.00 TO $11.00
EFFECTIVE DECEMBER 31, 2017 FOR ON- AND OFF-CAMPUS EMPLOYMENT.

Chair Gardyn requested a motion to consider this item. Trustee Powers moved the motion; seconded by
Trustee Green. Motion carried 9-0.

6. Trustee Powers introduced the following resolution:

BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE NASSAU COMMUNITY COLLEGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES
DOES HEREBY APPROVE OF THE EASEMENT TO PSEG AS DESCRIBED IN THE ENCLOSED

MAP.

Chair Gardyn requested a motion to consider this item. Trustee Weiss moved the motion; seconded by
Trustee Jackson. Motion carried 9-0.
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Proposed Transmission Route — Lindbergh Substation
May 2017

== PriMeter Rd to Endo Blvd
-~ Perimeter Rd crossing Recharge Basin

i Trustee Green introduced the following resolution:

RESOLVED, THAT THE NASSAU COMMUNITY COLLEGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES
HEREBY APPROVES THE PROPOSAL BY THE DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS/
STATISTICS/INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY FOR A CERTIFICATE PROGRAM TITLED CISCO
CERTIFIED ENTRY NETWORKING TECHNICIAN  (CCENT) AND RECOMMENDS THE
APPROVAL OF THIS PROGRAM BY THE STATE UNIVERSITY OF NEW YORK.

Chair Gardyn requested a motion to consider this item. Trustee Tuman moved the motion; seconded by
Trustee Weiss. Motion carried 9-0.

8. Trustee Weiss introduced the following resolution:

RESOLVED, THAT THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF NASSAU COMMUNITY COLLEGE
ADOPTS THE DRAFT OF THE 2018 - 2021 NASSAU COMMUNITY COLLEGE STRATEGIC PLAN
DEVELOPED BY THE INSTITUTIONAL PLANNING COMMITTEE PENDING REVIEW BY THE
NCC CAMPUS COMMUNITY IN SEPTEMBER 2017.

Chair Gardyn requested a motion to consider this item. Trustee Weiss moved the motion; seconded by
Trustee Tuman. Motion carried 9-0.

Chair Gardyn made a motion under Article VIII section C(6) of the Rules of Procedure to allow for
the consideration of an item that does not appear on the Calendar. Trustee Weiss seconded the motion.

Motion carried 9-0.
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9. Trustee DeGrace introduced the following resolution:

WHEREAS, THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES RECOGNIZES THAT THE PROBATIONARY
STATUS IMPOSED UPON THE COLLEGE’S ACCREDITATION BY THE MIDDLE STATES
COMMISSION IS A DETERRENT TO THE EFFECTIVE DELIVERY OF ACADEMIC PROGRAMS
AND FULL ATTAINMENT OF THE COLLEGE’S POTENTIAL, AND

WHEREAS, THE PROBATIONARY STATUS OF THE COLLEGE’S ACCREDITATION WILL
HINDER SERVICE TO THE VERY CONSTITUENCY—THE STUDENTS—SERVICE TO WHICH
FORMS THE CENTRAL MISSION OF THE INSTITUTION, AND

WHEREAS, THE PROBATIONARY STATUS OF THE COLLEGE’S ACCREDITATION
IMPOSES UPON THE INSTITUTION A STIGMA THAT SUPPRESSES AN ACCURATE PUBLIC

PERCEPTION OF THE COLLEGE, AND

WHEREAS, UNTIL THE MIDDLE STATES COMMISSION STANDARDS ARE MET AND
THE PROBATIONARY STATUS REMOVED, THE COLLEGE CANNOT ADVANCE AS IT SHOULD
FOR THE BENEFIT OF ITS STUDENTS AND THE PUBLIC IT SERVES, AND

WHEREAS, THE ADMINISTRATIVE AND  ORGANIZATIONAL  DISRUPTION
EXPERIENCED BY THE COLLEGE OVER RECENT YEARS EVINCES UNDERLYING
STRUCTURAL TRAITS THAT WILL CONTINUE TO HINDER FUTURE EFFECTIVE FUNCTIONING
IF NOT CORRECTED, AND

WHEREAS, THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES, IN RECOGNITION OF ITS RESPONSIBILITY TO
PROVIDE POLICY LEADERSHIP FOR THE COLLEGE, IS COMPELLED TO TAKE MEASURES TO
ENSURE THAT THE COLLEGE MEETS THE MIDDLE STATES COMMISSION’S STANDARDS OF
ACCREDITATION AS WELL AS ADDRESS ISSUES THAT MAY DETER THE COLLEGE’S
ADVANCEMENT,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, THAT THE BOARD DIRECTS THE PRESIDENT OF
THE COLLEGE AS DESCRIBED IN NASSAU COMMUNITY COLLEGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES
RULES OF PROCEDURE (POLICY 1200) AND IN NEW YORK STATE REGULATIONS (8NYCRR
604.3), TO UNDERTAKE THE ESTABLISHMENT OF A SYSTEM OF SHARED GOVERNANCE,
WITH DUE CONSIDERATION OF THE IMPORTANT ROLE OF THE FACULTY IN THE
ADMINISTRATION AND ADVANCEMENT OF THE COLLEGE, WHILE RECOGNIZING THE
GENESIS OF THE COLLEGE’S ACADEMIC SENATE CONTAINED IN ARTICLE 20 OF THE LABOR
AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE COLLEGE AND THE NASSAU COMMUNITY COLLEGE

FEDERATION OF TEACHERS, AND

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT UPON IDENTIFYING BEST PRACTICES IN SHARED
GOVERNANCE, THE PRESIDENT SHALL ESTABLISH A SYSTEM OF INTERNAL GOVERNANCE
ENSURING FACULTY PARTICIPATION IN GOVERNANCE REQUIRED BY 8 NYCCR 605.1 THAT
SHALL FULLY COMPORT WITH THE AFOREMENTIONED MIDDLE STATES COMMISSION’S

STANDARDS 4 AND 5, AND

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT THE BOARD DECLARES THAT THE ACADEMIC
SENATE BYLAWS ARE NOT LEGALLY BINDING ON THE BOARD AND THE BOARD POSSESSES
AUTHORITY TO PROMULGATE ALTERNATE PROCEDURES AND MECHANISMS TO ENSURE
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APPROPRIATE FACULTY PARTICIPATION IN GOVERNANCE, AS REQUIRED BY LAW, BOARD
POLICY, AND REGULATION, AND

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT THE PRESIDENT IS DIRECTED TO PRESENT TO THE
BOARD ON OR BEFORE SEPTEMBER 1, 2017 THE AFORESAID SYSTEM OF INTERNAL
GOVERNANCE FOR THE PURPOSE OF CONSULTATION WITH FACULTY ON THOSE ASPECTS
OF INSTITUTIONAL FUNCTIONING AS REQUIRED BY STATE STATUTE, REGULATION AND
BOARD POLICY, AND IN ACCORD WITH THE ADVISORY ROLE OF THE FACULTY TO THE
EXTENT DESCRIBED IN SECTION 20 OF THE LABOR AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE COLLEGE
AND THE NASSAU COMMUNITY COLLEGE FEDERATION OF TEACHERS.

Chair Gardyn requested a motion to consider this item. Trustee Weiss moved the motion; seconded by
Trustee Tuman. Chair Gardyn asked if there were any comments. Trustee Weiss commented that the Board
was given an incredible amount of background information on this and if I could indulge one of the pieces of
the resolution talks about section 605.1 of state regulations and she thinks it’s really important about faculty,
it states that faculty should participate in the formulation of the policy relating to student health, scholarship,
standards of admission, etc. and it also states the faculty shall also present recommendations to the president
regarding (a) the budget, and (b) appointments, reappointments, and etc. She also thinks it is really
important that this resolution is based on those state rules and regulations and is happy with the wording in it
because it talks very importantly about the fact that we’re assigning the president with the responsibility of
working on establishing a system of shared governance with due consideration to the important role of the
faculty. Motion carried 9-0.

Background and Context: Resolution on Internal Governance

Disruption of the governance and administrative functioning of the College during recent years was
brought into sharper focus by two visiting teams of evaluators representing the institution’s accrediting
agency, the Middle States Commission (MSC). The reports by the MSC teams, in April and November
2016, determined that the College does not meet the standards for accreditation in the areas of Leadership
and Governance (Standard 4) and Administration (Standard 5).

While the Board and the College have taken actions and set in place mechanisms to resolve most of
the deficiencies identified by the evaluators, the following excerpts from the reports identify problems with
governance that remain unresolved:

“Stemming from interviews, and following a review of the NCCFT faculty contract, the
Academic Senate Bylaws, SUNY regulations, and College Policy, the team feels that the
interpretation of these documents, now and over the past decade, serves as the source of
confusion leading to the negative climate that now exists, * (April 2016, p.12)

“A review of documentation, and confirmed in interviews with administrators, facully, the
Board of Trustees, the President, the President’s Cabinet, the Academic Senate Executive
Committee and students that the Academic Senate, through its 27 commilttees, is the driving
entity for a large array of policy decisions, ” (April 2016, p.12)

“This section of the NCCFT contract (Section 20) and the Academic Senate Bylaws appear to
conflict with Article II: Procedure of the Academic Senate Bylaws, ” (April 2016, p.13)
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“These statements (from Article II of the Academic Senate Bylaws), along with the complex
process for Presidential veto and Academic Senate veto override have coalesced to form a
difficult process for effective and efficient policy making decisions to occur on campus,”
(April 2016, p.13)

“The College must complete a formal review of the roles & responsibilities and authority of
all constituencies and staff of the College, including but not limited to issues of policy
creation/revision, policy final approvals, and policy implementation. The results of this
review must be clearly communicated to all constituencies of the college,” (April 2016, p.14)

“While Board Policy 1200 has been approved, at the time of this visit it has yet to be fully
operationalized. The College must continue to move forward, with each constituency group
embracing their roles and responsibilities as outlined, ” (November 2016, p.10)

“The College must provide evidence of adequate information and decision-making systems to
support the work of administrative leaders,” (November 2016, p.11),

These passages and charges from the MSC visiting teams’ reports refer to the formal basis of
governance, and to organizational documents within the College, including the Board of Trustees policies,
collective bargaining agreement and the Bylaws of the Academic Senate. A particular point of concern in
the MSC directives to the College is to define the “. . . roles & responsibilities and authority of all
constituencies and staff of the College.”

Governance of community colleges, and the roles of the Board of Trustees, the President and faculty,
are contained in New York State Education Law 6306 and New York State Education Regulations (8

NYCRR sections 600-605).

The “Responsibilities and duties of the college trustees” are defined in 8 NYCRR 604.2. In
conformance with this section of regulations, the Board of Trustees at its meeting of October 2016 adopted
revisions and updates of its Bylaws, contained in the “Board Policy 1200, Rules of Procedure.” This action
constituted the first step in response to the above quoted findings of the MSC. In pertinent part, 8 NYCRR
604.2 states: “The college trustees shall establish policies and delegate to the president or designee
responsibility for implementing...” a range of policies as stated in the regulation. The MSC evaluation team
of last fall referred to the Board’s revisions: “While Board Policy 1200 has been approved, at the time of this
visit it has yet to be fully operationalized The College must continue to move forward, with each
constituency group embracing their roles and responsibilities as outlined,” (November 2016, p.10)

The “Responsibilities and duties of the president” are articulated in 8 NYCRR 604.3. Pertinent here
to only the governance issue under consideration, the regulations state: “The president will perform the
Jollowing duties: formulate and present to the college trustees, for their action, recommendations on . . .
curriculum,” and “assure the preparation of a faculty handbook in which the role of the faculty in the
administration and advancement of the college is described (see also section 605.1 of this Subchapter).” In
its revision in October 2016 of Board policy 1200 “Rules of Procedure,” the Board included verbatim section
8 NYCRR section 604.3 defining the role of the President.

State regulations also describe the role of faculty as follows: “605.1. Faculty Role. The faculty shall
participate in the formulation of the policy relating to student health, scholarship, standards of admission,
attendance and discharge of students, curriculum and other study programs, the granting of degrees, student
activities, extra-curricular activities and student discipline. The faculty shall also present recommendations
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to the president regarding (a) the instructional budget, and (b) appointments, reappoiniments, tenure,
special salary increments, promotions and leaves of absence of members of the instructional staff”” The
Board incorporated this passage verbatim into its revised Board policy 1200, “Rules of Procedure” in

October 2016.

In their reports on governance and administration, preceding the adoption of Board policy 1200, the
April and November 2016 MSC evaluation teams clearly discerned that the College’s existing structure and
practice of governance did not conform to the formal statutes as described above.

The Middle States Commission on Higher Education’s “Characteristics of Excellence” describes the
traits of a “well-defined system of collegial governance including written policies outlining governance
responsibilities of administration and faculty and made readily available to the campus community,” (MSC
“Characteristics of Excellence,” p.15). The MSC policy further states that the institutions must “assign
authority and accountability for policy development and decision making, including a process for the
involvement of appropriate institutional conmstituencies in policy development and decision making,” and
devise fundamental elements of administration that provide “adequate information and decision-making
systems to support the work of administrative leaders.” The visiting MSC evaluators did not find the
College’s governance system to comply with the accreditation standards.

A widely accepted policy statement on faculty role in governance is found in the American
Association of University Professors’ (AAUP) “Policy Documents and Reports.” This document describes
the role of faculty as follows:

“The faculty has primary responsibility for such fundamental areas as curriculum, subject
matter and methods of instruction, research, faculty status, and those aspects of student life
which relate to the educational process. On these matters the power of review or final
decision lodged in the governing board or delegated by it to the president should be exercised
adversely only in exceptional circumstances, and for reasons communicated to the faculty.”

A central point of contention at NCC regards the question whether the faculty holds unequivocally
the authority to make policy. This view, set forth in current Academic Senate Bylaws which are not binding
on the College, is clearly contradicted by State law and regulation, by collective bargaining agreement, by
the AAUP’s long-standing policy as stated above, and does not meet the standard of governance for
accreditation.

The history of faculty governance at NCC has its origins in the NCC Federation of Teachers
agreement, Section 20, appearing in various constructions in the earliest labor agreements in the 1970s and
retained in some respect in all versions up to the present. Section 20 of the NCCFT agreement contains
provisions that establish the entity known as the Academic Senate and also contain expressions of the right
of the Senate to participate in—but not control—governance. Independent of this labor contract’s expression
of an advisory governance role for the faculty qua Senate, the Senate on its own enacted Bylaws illegally
usurping the College President and Board of Trustees’ sole authority to govern the institution to the extent
criticized by the MSC reports.

A portion of the 1976-78 NCCFT agreement establishing a rather byzantine “veto” authority of the
Senate was subsequently removed from the 1979 NCCFT labor agreement but retained as a Senate bylaw, as
Article II.  This Article II bylaw was specifically referred to by the April 2016 MSC evaluation team (page
16) of its report as “a difficult process for effective and efficient policy making decisions to occur on
campus.” (See full quote above)
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The evolution over the decades of the existing Senate Bylaws has led to incorporation of numerous
passages into the document, including in various committee descriptions, that violate legal and regulatory
authority assigned to the Board of Trustees as the governing body of the institution, and to the President of
the College as delegated to that office by the Board of Trustees.

The Academic Senate Bylaws do not constitute a legal nor formal basis for policy making within the
College, as discussed herein. However, State Education regulations require that faculty be assured a
consultative role—and in fact assign a responsibility (“shall participate”) to faculty for consultation on
aspects of institutional operation: “The faculty shall participate in the formulation of the policy relating
to...” (8NYCRR 605.1) Effective shared governance within institutions of higher education depends upon a
system of consultation and recognition of the advisory faculty role in policy formation.

During the 2016-17 academic year the President and senior administrators worked extensively with a
group of faculty leaders to conform the Academic Senate Bylaws to both respond to the MSC requirements
for meeting accreditation standards and to institute a form of governance that would serve the College over
the coming years. The latter stages of that work produced the first step of a reform in the Academic Senate
Bylaws, proposed by the Task Force on Governance Review. The Academic Senate approved the revised
Bylaws by a majority vote. However, although attaining a simple majority vote of the membership of the
Senate, the revision failed to reach the required two-thirds majority of the voting membership for passage
according to the Bylaws. There is thus no simplistic modification of the Bylaws that will meet the MSC
standards for accreditation, that conforms to statute and regulations, and that reflect accepted higher
education governance organization. The College is left with no alternative to meet the requirements of the
Middle States Commission to preserve the College’s accreditation than that expressed in the Board of
Trustees resolution of June 27, 2017.

President Keen reported the following:

Dr. Keen stated that we have had a very productive year in fulfilling the College’s mission by assuring that we
serve our currently enrolled students in the best possible way which is to deliver instruction and provide support
services not just for the students but also for the effective management of the campus. He added that we have
had no choice but to be absorbed in the challenge to comply with the standards of accreditation set for us by
Middle States, and yet all aspects of our effort for compliance are not merely to meet these standards but to

better serve the College.

He thanked the many faculty, staff and administration who without resentment have taken up an extremely
vigorous workload during the past year to help the College fulfill the standards of accreditation. The challenge
confronting us a year ago was daunting, but it has been extremely gratifying to witness the commitment of the
faculty, Academic Department Chairs, Deans, the administration and the Cabinet members — an institutional
army of people who have worked hard to bring us to this point. He is confident that we are on the path to
largely or completely fulfilling the Middle States standards for the evaluation in the Fall. Engaged in the
immediacy of this work every day, we must fulfill our ambitious commitment to being good stewards of the
College’s future. Our students and our supporters — the County, the State and the public at large — deserve no
less from us. We will dedicate more time in looking to the future and in positioning the College as a first-rate

institution with a national scope.

Finally, he thanked the Board members for their dedication to the College clearly on display during the last
meeting in the debate over the proposed budget for the next year. Their work on the policy development and
attention to Board functioning have advanced our cause considerably in fulfilling the standards of accreditation.
He looks forward to working with them and to serving as a liaison between them and the faculty.
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Speakers

John Joseph Budnick, a 1969 NCC graduate, addressed the proposed creation of a Mitchel Field historical
district around the quadrangle, notably incorporating a memorial to the Santini Air Force sub base, which
housed Black servicemen in anti-aircraft, engineering and other signal and transportation units. While the
proposal to create a Theodore Roosevelt Presidential library in Oyster Bay was not approved, he hopes that
additional property being ceded to the College by the Navy will be considered for use for the Roosevelt
project, the historical district or both. He noted that Roosevelt’s youngest son Quentin had has flight
education at this location. He is concerned that student tuition is now approximately 50% of our budget,
while the State’s portion is down to 23%, and the County’s at 27%. The increase in costs seems to be being
borne by students. He praised Dr. Keen and all involved for their outstanding work, and asked them to keep
in mind that their maintaining high principles and quality of education is important not only to the
administration, faculty and students, but to tens of thousands of alumni. He appealed to continue their
economic and social job of unifying the County.

Stefan Krompier, AFA President, foremost echoed Mr. Budnick’s sentiments on tuition expenses and on
State and County funds. Past efforts to improve cost-effectiveness have not worked, and proposed the
creation of a task force to review the problem and to develop strategies to resolve it. Second, a marketing
advisory committee has been established under the guidance of Kate Murray, and characterized its first
meeting of a group of professionals as amazingly productive. One emerging idea is to better use social
media as a relatively inexpensive means to promote the College to prospective students and to parents. He
urged the expansion of the marketing budget to financially support this and other efforts, citing that Suffolk
Community College spends $1.3M, compared to $275K - $400K by NCC. Last, in regard to the action on
the governance structure, the Task Force members met recently and he is certain that the Board will consider
all their good as we move forward.

Frank Frisenda, NCCFT President, stated that this has been a year filled with excitement, frustration,
disappointment and hope. As complicated as this seems, it is better than the anger and hopelessness of the
past. We have made incredible progress in meeting the requirements of the Middle States Commission under
the leadership of Dr. Keen, his administration and the countless faculty that have worked tirelessly to
recreate the campus and to redraft a new beginning for the future of Nassau Community College. This
endeavor has created a new atmosphere of cooperation and collegiality, with a few notable exceptions. It is
unfortunate that those notable exceptions have brought us to this one frustrating issue of Standard 4 —
Governance. IHe appreciates that the Board originally gave Dr. Keen the authority to try to resolve it.
During the numerous discussions on governance, many valid concerns and opinions were expressed.
However, the campus was not able to reach a consensus. It is no surprise that we find ourselves at this point.
The Board told us what was expected and what would happen if those expectations were not met. However,
the NCCFT has the authority over the Senate, as expressed in its Collective Bargaining Agreement, and will
not stand by and allow this abrogation of the Senate By-laws to go unchallenged. We have agreed to
expedite our challenge through binding arbitration as the most efficient method to resolve this matter, and
hope the outcome is acceptable to the Middle States Commission and yet maintains the relevancy and
authority of the Academic Senate. Whether or not we agree on any issue, we will continue to work with our
colleagues to find common ground throughout the campus, in the Senate, with the Chairs, the administration
and this Board. None of us has any other choice.

Chair Gardyn commented that he will be starting his seventh year in August, and the current Board with
whom he has had the pleasure of serving has been the finest: its members are dedicated and single-minded of
purpose in their mission for the students and have worked long, hard hours to bring us here. Those who
recall two or three years ago will appreciate that the College was in a very different place. We are now a
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united community, “in the same row boat”, heading in the same direction. We may be “taking on water”, but
there are those who are removing it. We are in good hands, with “a good skipper” leading us. He
commended the leadership of the NCCFT, AFA and faculty for the spirit of cooperation manifested in the
Strategic Plan he reviewed earlier, which epitomizes the excellence of this institution. Our primary hope
remains to offer the best faculty to provide the best education for our students. He extended congratulations
to all the Board of Trustees for their sincere hard work over this last year.

Chair Gardyn announced the next Capital and Finance BOT Committee meeting is scheduled for Tuesday,
September 12, 2017 at 5:00 p.m. followed by the Full Board meeting. The Board will open the public

session between 6:15 and 6:30 p.m. and resume the public session approximately 7:30 p.m.

Chair Gardyn requested a motion to adjourn the meeting. Trustee Weiss moved the motion; seconded by
Trustee Green. Motion carried 9-0.

Meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

ff’///ffiﬁﬁz Hoch—

/E/dward W. Po_! ers
Secretary



